

INFORMATION SHEET

All our information sheets are available to download free of charge because we believe that money should not be a barrier to getting the information you need when you need it.

Please see the end of this information sheet for details of how to support us.

We want to make sure our resources are helpful. Please spend a few minutes giving us some feedback: Feedback form

Learning Disability Nurses

This information sheet may be useful for families who are:

- Have been referred to a Learning Disability Nurse for support
- Need help to arrange reasonable adjustments for a health appointment.



What is a Learning Disability Nurse?

A Learning Disability Nurse is a qualified nurse who has additional specialist training, knowledge, and skills to work in partnership with families and their relative with a learning disability, to support them to optimise their health and well-being throughout their lives.

What do they do?



Learning Disability Nurses work across a wide range of settings in the community and hospitals, usually as part of a multidisciplinary team (MDT). They are a source of information and support and can advocate for your relative to ensure their health needs are met including making referrals or signposting to other services, e.g. psychology, occupational therapy.

Community Learning Disability Nurses provide support and advice to families including: Maintaining good physical and mental health, access to health checks and screening, toileting, sleep, sexual health, positive behaviour support, end of life care. You can access a Community Learning Disability Nurse through a referral to the Community Learning Disability Team and the nurse may work with a range of different professionals to support your relative.

PAs well as nurses within learning disability teams there are two other types of Learning Disability Nurses, who work together but have slightly different roles, depending on where they are based or employed. Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurses make sure that your relative is fully supported during any care and treatment required in a hospital.

Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurses make sure that your relative is fully supported during any care and treatment required in a hospital.

Primary Care Liaison Nurses work specifically with GPs and the services that work alongside the GP practice (primary care). They help support your relative to

Tip! Read the NHS and CBF information sheets about Going into Hospital.

access services. Learning Disability Nurses also play an important role in providing advice, support and training to their colleagues. All Learning Disability Nurses focus on supporting your relative to access good healthcare.

They do this by:

- Ensuring healthcare settings make reasonable adjustments (Equality Act 2010). Reasonable adjustments can include arranging:
 - o appointments during quiet periods, e.g., at the start/end of clinics
 - o extra time for appointments
 - a quiet waiting area or using a pager so patients can wait in a place of their choice until they are ready to be seen
 - access to the information the healthcare staff need to support your relative e.g. using a hospital passport to ensure treatment is person centred. Here are some templates: <u>MENCAP</u> or <u>Include Me Too.</u>
 - resources to help you and your relative, e.g. planning a hospital visit using video clips of procedures, photographs for social stories (More information about reasonable adjustments is available here.)
- Checking appropriate use of Do Not Attempt to Resuscitate Decisions (DNAR).
- Providing support and advice about the Mental Capacity Act, Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards applications and contributing to capacity assessments and best interest decision making.
- Acting as a key contact and communicating and liaising with families to ensure their voice is heard, including referrals to a professional advocate if required.
- Co-ordinating the whole process from appointments, treatment, admission and discharge.

For more information about the role of Learning Disability Nurses, please see <u>here</u>

Tip! Make sure your relative's hospital passport is up to date. If you need help ask a professional involved in your relative's care and support.

How can they help with getting other health needs met?

Checking and meeting your relative's general physical, mental and any existing health needs is really important. Some procedures and health checks may have been delayed due to the pandemic but these must be followed up and Learning Disability Nurses can provide advice, support, make referrals or signpost to help with this.

Ask your Learning Disability Nurse about existing or new health needs and appointments and they will be able to help access these.

We know that it may be difficult for your relative to get as much exercise as they did before the pandemic and they still be missing their usual activities. This could have an effect on how they are feeling, or their sleep. Ask your Community Learning Disability Nurse if they know of other things that are happening locally that may help.

Read the CBF's Health and Challenging Behaviour Information Sheet to understand how pain can affect your relative's behaviour <u>here</u>.



A Community or Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurse will be able to arrange for your relative's records to be digitally flagged. This means that all healthcare professionals will immediately be able to see that they have a learning disability and what their personal needs are. Read more here.

In addition to support from a Learning Disability Nurse, you can call your GP practice during opening hours if your relative needs support with a health need which is not an emergency or contact the NHS 111 service out of hours.

Depending on their role, Learning Disability Nurses may need to direct you to other nurses attached to GP practices to carry out procedures such as blood tests or routine health checks. In these cases, a Community Learning Disability Nurse will be able to support you to request reasonable adjustments for these, e.g., a home visit, desensitisation for blood tests.

How can I find/contact my Learning Disability Nurse?

Ask your GP practice or other professionals e.g., social worker to help you with this.

Specifically, for Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurses, you can contact:

- NHS Patient Advice & Liaison Service for the hospital.
- Phone and ask the main reception of the hospital.
- If your relative needs to visit A&E, phone the department co-ordinator ahead of your arrival and ask if they have a Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurse

Alternatively, search the internet entering the key words: Name of NHS trust and/or hospital followed by 'Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurse'

Tip! Be prepared by finding out the contact details of your Learning Disability Nurses now. They can accept self-referrals from families

What can I do if there isn't one?

All areas will have some level of input from Community Learning Disability Nurses but not all hospitals have a Learning Disability Acute Liaison Nurse.

If the hospital providing your relative's care and treatment does not provide this service, you can ask for advice and support from:

- Your GP practice;
- The hospital's NHS Patient Advice & Liaison Service;
- The hospital's safeguarding team;
- For planned hospital appointments, phone the relevant department in advance and explain your relative's needs. You can do the same for A&E visits but the timescale to prepare for your relative will be tighter

Additional Information



CBF family support helpline: If you are a family carer of a child or adult with severe learning disabilities in need of support then please <u>contact our helpline</u>.

All our information sheets are available to download.

Acknowledgement:

This resource has been co-produced by: Family Carers from the Challenging Behaviour Foundation and Learning Disability England Learning Disability England; Learning Disability Liaison Service, Newcastle upon Tyne NHS Foundation Trust. We have been pleased to work with colleagues at NHS England and Improvement as partners in producing this information sheet. Grateful thanks to them all.

Last reviewed: November 2023



making a difference to the lives of people with severe learning disabilities

We are the charity for people with severe learning disabilities who display challenging behaviour. We make a difference to the lives of children and adults across the UK by:

- Providing information about challenging behaviour
- Organising peer support for family carers and professionals
- Giving information and support by phone or email
- Running workshops which reduce challenging behaviour

To access our information and support, call 01634 838739, email info@thecbf.org.uk, or visit our website: www.challengingbehaviour.org.uk

© 2020 The Challenging Behaviour Foundation. www.challengingbehaviour.org.uk Tel. 01634 838739 Registered charity no. 1060714.

Reg office: The Old Courthouse, New Road Avenue, Chatham, Kent ME4 6BE